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LCPS P&C - AGM – 9 November 2021 (7 – 9pm) 

Minutes of Meeting 

Attendees (Via Zoom) 
1. Darshini Heaney - LCPS P&C President 
2. David Roberts - LCPS P&C Treasurer (via 

Zoom) 
3. Em Patterson - LCPS P&C School 

Community 
4. Renae Buckley 
5. Victoria La Fontaine - LCPS P&C 

Secretary 
6. Ursula Phillips – LCPS Strategy & 

Management (via Zoom) 
7. Talia Morgan, LCPS Principal 

 

8. Brendan Hood 
9. Tiffany Dwyer (via Zoom) 
10. Christine Waterman (via Zoom) 
11. Lara Wehby 
12. Myles Davis 
13. Brenton Smith 
14. Roman  
15. Michelle Garrington 
16. Michelle Tabrett 
17. Lorna Baker 
18. Alice Groocoe (via Zoom) 
19. Hajar T 
 
 

No. Agenda 
Item/Topic 

Discussion and Next Steps 

1.  Acknowledg
ement of 
Country/ 
Welcome 

• Darshini Heaney – welcome 

• AGM Attendees had tour of the new astroturf and canteen area.  

2.  Principal’s 
Report 

Talia Morgan 

• Thank you for coming. 

• Great you could have a tour of the new astroturf and canteen area.  
Due to Covid, unfortunately we are limited in terms of use of the area. 
Designated year groups are permitted in areas, no mixing of cohorts.  
Need approval prior to moving groups into different areas.   

• Thank you to P&C.  Always a pillar of strength, but a strength to me 
personally coming in part way through the year, and not knowing how 
some things work.   

• Thank you from all the staff for everything that you have given to the 
school this year.  K-1 reading resources are being excitedly used.  At 
beginning of next year we will buy texts and decodable readers for 
Year 2.  After that Years K- 2 will be stocked up with readers for the 
year. Thank you also for the tech gear – headphones ordered and 
interactive whiteboards.  Lots of resources have been spent, some are 
in progress.  Very gladly received.  

• Building update – canteen and turf area soon to be finished.  A few 
little tweak left to go, such as the railing.  Regarding the Hall, a 
company has been picked to perform the works, but has not been 
signed off by School Infrastructure.  Once it is signed off we will have a 
site visit and then they can start.  Hopeful some works can happen this 
year, the booster pump is the first thing to be done, but can’t be done 
until kids are away, during school holidays.  School hall construction is 
due to be 9-10 months, but is subject to normal delays.  Looking at 
completion sometime in Term 4 next year.   

• School Plan – Every school had to do a new 4 year school plan.  School 
that had external validation then has to do a new plan.  What we have 
done over last couple of terms, we have got evidence and worked on 
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three main areas, and have some new targets.  We are having a big 
push on numeracy.  We have two teachers training this year to be 
numeracy experts – look at data, training teachers etc next year 
(PMSI).  Also a push for student wellbeing – adapt/refine student 
reward system at the school, to trial in term 1. Data and collaboration 
is a key focus.  There is also a new K-2 draft syllabus.  We also have a 
team looking at maths and English Scope and Sequences across the 
school to ensure seamless progression between years.  All of this 
information will go into new strategic plan.  It becomes more focused 
on teachers and students.  

• Activities/brainstorming session – Looking at understanding strengths 
and weaknesses of programs - Summer (great, no need to change), 
Winter (happy to go/stop), Spring (good, but some small tweaks), 
Autumn (not great, needs major tweaks).  [AGM attendees provided 
input to brainstorming session] 

3.  President’s 
Report  

Darshini Heaney 

• The last two years have provided unexpected challenges.  2020 – hall 
fire, and 2021 has been challenging for different reasons.  At the start 
of the year we held Fairway Flicks, Mother’s Day Stall and the book 
swap – all were successes.  There were a series of events at the Allcott 
– Trivia night, class drinks, Winter Solstice Gala.  Unfortunately within 
days Covid struck.  Covid had a profound impact on children, learning 
from home for 13 weeks, supported by skeleton staff.  Uniform shop 
and music stopped (online only).  Construction works shutdown lead 
to delay to canteen works.  A result of delay, canteen was completed 
just as school was reopening.  Grateful for Talia’s advocacy in relation 
to building works, including frequent contact with School 
Infrastructure.  The remaining hall building works have also been 
delayed by Covid.  The kindy playground has been delayed due to 
booster pump as part of the hall works needs to be first replaced.  

• $12K raised specifically for the kindy playground. $30K been awarded 
by NSW Government as a grant, and thank you to Anthony Roberts.  
The P&C have paid for $70K towards Kindy playground for coming 
year.  The school and P&C has done all it can, it will now have to wait 
School Infrastructure progress these works further.  

• During lockdown we were able to hold virtual booksale, with the help 
of Burns Bay Bookery.  

• Small puzzle fundraiser featuring Steve, our crossing assistant.   

• At the end of the year we are aiming to sell Christmas Trees and 
puddings.  

• Renae Buckley re-imagined e-trader – Lane Cove Quarterly, replacing 
the Trader.   

• P&C continues to support the school through various avenues.  Some 
funds committed 0- $10K whiteboard, $7K new K-2 readers, $2,200 
clickview subscriptions, $1K purchase team sports uniforms, $1K 
replacement headphones, $2K year six farewell, $20K extended Covid 
Learning support, $30K teacher support, $33K astroturf installed in 
new playground (via funding grant), $70K to kindy playground 
(including $30K from grant).  
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• Uniform shop, managed by Michelle.  During this year the team 
implemented Hike system.  A great many challenges, including 
integration on Xero with Hike.  

• Canteen – Unable to have volunteers – Karen, Becky, Charlene and 
Erica, worked tirelessly this year.  Kaylee McDonald canteen convenor, 
thank you for your efforts.  Becky Vlock stepping in next year. Tiffany 
Davis – thank you for support.  

• Music – Michelle Garrington, and volunteers worked hard to support a 
stellar music program.  Well done to everyone dealing with Covid and 
lack of Hall. Thank you for Sally Robinson for her assistance.  

• Challenges – no one has put up hand for fun run.  Due to Covid, we 
haven’t been able to.  Hopefully can do so next year.   
[Lara Wehby volunteered to be the Fun Run Coordinator] 

• Community Events – Some events were held offsite this year, but 
welcome BBQ, farewell BBQ and father’s day events were not able to 
be held on site due to Covid. 

• Community Partners – Thank you for their support.  Gold Supporters 
Rebecca Mitchell, The Alcott, The Foot Group, Apple Dental.  Silver 
member – Masala Kitchen 

• Thank you to Executive Committee.  Thank you to David Roberts who 
has been a great support through challenges.  Thank you to Talia for 
her advocacy with DoE and leadership since the start of Term 2.  

• Thank you to Lane Cove Council – for their use of the Golf Course for 
Fairway Flicks and music facilities.  

• Thank you to Ursula and Kim Philips for IT and grounds support.   

• Thank you to Karen Gottcent, who has retired form Uniform Shop 
convenor role.  

4.  Treasurer’s 
Report 

David Roberts 

• Present annual reports for 2021 Financial Year.  Thank you to the 
Executive, Michelle Garrington, Michelle Tannous and Karen Solway.  
Thank you to Santhi King, and Alison Masey for their Finance support.  
Thank you to Kingston Financial who has donated their time for 
preparing statements.  

• FY 21 – broadly flat on FY 20.  Well down on historical trading.  
Reflects difficulty in charity operations and fundraising during Covid.  
Trend into operating activities – material increase of 14% in FY20 to FY 
21.  This was due to Kindy playground, and impact of P&C 
contributions.  Offset decline in revenue for canteen (10%) due to 
shutdown in 2021.  Only 10% down is a recognition of services to the 
community.  Music and uniform were flat from a revenue perspective.  
This is a tribute to Michelle and her encouragement of participation.  

• There was a material reduction in operating expenses – due to wages, 
on account of shutdown.  There was no job keeper coming through, so 
not the same support as previously.   

• Contributions to the school – leaving aside the astroturf, contributions 
up materially ($71K). If add in astrtoruf, add $104K.  

• Money flowing through – Fire Insurance payout of $72K, astroturf 
payment.  

• Net surplus $80K, increase of 52%, however adjusting for one off 
items and job – loss of $20K in FY21, compared to equivalent in FY20.  
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Despite the challenges, cash reserves strong, and up slightly.  FY21, 
challenging, but can use reserves for things like kindy playground.  

• Moving to 2022 important to increase fundraising efforts to be able to 
continue support to the school.  

5.  Subcommitt
ee Reports 

(a) Music – Michelle Garrington 

• Challenges this year due to Covid, and because there is no school 
hall.  We have kept the program running.  Music was face to face in 
Term 1 and 2, and Term 3 – 4 we went online.  Teachers have been 
creative and been fantastic, eg Police band, virtual performances, 
video challenges.  Overall we kept things running again and proud to 
do so.  

• In response to Covid we can move online/face to face easily.  Have 
continue to document and coordinate Covid guidelines for the 
program.   We have been adhering and following all guidelines.  
Regular updates to parents.  Updated fees/terms and conditions to 
include Covid.  

• Thank you to P&C for support.  

• Fire update – still are dealing with impact.  Bands still rehearsing 
offsite when can do so face to face.  Pleased to report entire 
insurance claim was paid out – over $90K.  We have spent $30K.  
Another $60K managed by P&C, implemented approvals for 
purchasing etc.  Thanks to Kate Blue, Vivian Chan for assistance.  Kate 
Blue prepared to assist with insurance going forward.  

• Enrolments – 2021 – did not run all programs from 2020, however 
there has been strong interest in other groups, including the recorder 
response.   

• Fee increase by $10 in 2021, increase of $40 for strings and bands – 
to bring more in line.  Other fees have been the same.   

• Pay review for teachers underway – want to ensure we are in line.  
Private lesson fees will remain the same in 2021 and 2022.  Re-
writing group and private contracts.  

• Tutors and conductors have done an amazing job.  

• Thank you also for Sally Robinson’s assistance.  

• Data base, share drive etc been successful, Michelle intends to 
continue with the role.  

• We have also introduced credit card process, and extended invoice 
due date to assist.  Intend to do the same for 2022.   

• Worked to maintain asset register, and thank you to David with 
insurance assistance.  

• Instrument officers have done a great job managing instruments and 
hire.  Some will be continuing, some won’t be.  Some replacements, 
but some vacant.  

• Vivian Chan managing scores this year.  She will continue to assist 
next year.  

• Events – have been majorly impacted.  Festivals, camp and shows 
have been cancelled.  We have looked at all opportunities we could. 
Have done presentations to K-2 to encourage enrolments next year.  
Groups in the process of performance videos.   

• Parent volunteers – acknowledge instrument offices, band parents, 
ensemble parents, 2021 music camp committee.  Thank you also to 
the P&C (Darsh and David, and the school). 
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• 2022 enrolments – opened at the start of term 4.  We are limited 
with what we can do this term, but looking to advertise and 
communicate re enrolment.  To date we have 155 confirmed, but 
potential for 106 re-enrolments.  Still receiving daily enrolments.  
Tracking OK, a little behind from where we usually are.   

• Goals for 2022 – will be the same as for 2021.  

• 2021 Music Committee – we have been light on committee 
members, and we have filled in roles.  If anyone interested, please 
get in touch.  I will put some info in the Loop about it.  

• 2021 has been successful for program, notwithstanding challenges.   

  (b) Canteen – Darshini Heanay 

• Kaylee, our canteen convenor resigned at the beginning of term 4. 

• There was the loss of school Canteen due to fire last year, which 
meant challenges to canteen and principal.  All rose to the challenge, 
within 8 days, lunches were provided. Hall fire and Covid have meant 
things are different, including limited or not permitted volunteers.  
Because of this, P&C employed third employee, Erica.  She was able to 
take on extra responsible responsibilities and hours, during Karen’s 
leave.  Other volunteers shared the load. Becky Vlock also agreed to 
take on role of Canteen Convenor for 2022.  Due to Covid we were 
unable to offer counter or cash sales.  Covid lockdown meant canteen 
closed from Term 3.  Transfer of material from old canteen to new 
canteen when the new canteen was opened during Term 4.  Karen 
Solway was allowed back on site to provide lunch service in Term 4 – 
however new canteen was not yet available.  Handover of the new 
canteen occurred in 22 October 2021, due to advocacy from Talia 
Morgan.  Lunch Orders returned from 25 October 2021.  Volunteers 
will not be permitted in 2021.  With this, we have elected to minimise 
menu to lessen the impact. Net profit from this year, is $5,986.  To 
maintain profitability prices were increased moderately to reflect 
increase costs  

• Thank you to Canteen Committee (Kaylee, Becky). 

• Thank you to Karen, Charlene and Erica. 

• Thank you Em for publicising the menus etc.  

• Thank you Tony, Tiffany. 

  (c) Uniform – David Roberts 

• Thank Michelle Tannous, difficult circumstances.  This year included 
implementing new IT systems with some difficulties.  A lot of work 
behind the scenes.  From a trading position – Uniform shop flat on 
comparative period.  Reflective of a loss of sales during winter.  Uptick 
now in summer uniform sales that should position us well.  We have 
had to bear some increased costs, as suppliers increase costs due to 
material costs.  For this, we are looking at longer term engagements to 
lock in prices.   

• IT integration is a work in progress.  Hopefully some more online 
solutions for parents.  Munch Monitor a good entry into this, but will 
keep looking at it.   

6.  Election of 
Executive 
positions: 
 

(a) President 
Nominees – Darshini happy to nominate for 2021, as final year.   
Supported – voted in.  
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(b) Vice President – School Community 
Nominees – Em Patterson 
Supported – voted in. 
 
(c) Vice President – Community Partners 
Nominees – Renae declining.  Because it’s an important position, may 
need to leave open and if someone is interested, happy to discuss it.  Fill 
subsequently.  
Nominees – Alice – declined.  
Thank you for Renae’s hard work this year – Gold Sponsors, school 
magazine, fundraising etc.  We will work on the Community Partners role.  
 
(d) Secretary 
Nominees – Victoria 
Voted in.  
 
(e) Treasurer 
Nominees – David Roberts 
Voted in.  
 

7.  General 
Committee 
Roles: 
 

(a) Communications – no one nominated 
(b) Strategy and Management -  no one nominated 
(c) P&C Grounds Coordinator – no one nominated 
(d) General P&C members (2)  
Nominate – Tony Nolan and Lorna Baker 
Voted in.  
 

8. N
o  
Sub-
Committee 
Roles: 
 

(a) Music Convenor 
Can’t be filled at AGM.   
 
(b) Canteen Convenor 
Can’t be filled at AGM.   
 
(c) Uniform Shop Convenor 
Can’t be filled at AGM.   
 

9.  P&C Events 
Calendar 
2022 
 

There is a P&C Calendar for 2022, which is yet to be completed.  Planning 
a Welcome BBQ in Term 1 (Week 4), Working Bee Week 7, Class parent 
drinks week 8, P&C General Meeting Week 4.  Also one free Trivia Night at 
the Alcott.  Other option was barefoot bowls that the Diddy is supportive 
of.  Get dates confirmed for new parents.  
Barefoot Bowls (week 8), Class Parents 
Winter Gala – Sat 18 June 
Fun Run – 11 September.  Father’s Day breakfast Sept also.  
 

10.  General 
Business 
 

Canteen Equipment Funding 
 

Covered by existing school funds.  
 
Brendan Hood – Council issue with dedication of parks for use by dogs 
rather than people.  
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LANE COVE PUBLIC SCHOOL P&C ASSOCIATION  
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING – 9 NOVEMBER 2021  

  
TREASURER’S REPORT  
  
This report covers the 2020 financial year for the Lane Cove Public School P&C Association from 1 October 2020 
through to 30 September 2021.  
 
Before starting I would like to take the opportunity to thank the members of the Executive for their support and 
assistance over the last 12 months. I would also like to recognise the contribution that Karen Solway, Michelle 
Garrington and Michelle Tannous have made during what has been a very challenging year. There has been a 
change in the Finance team with, Santhi King taking up a new opportunity and Alison Massey joining the team.  

 
I would also like to thank the team at Kingston Financial who have generously donated their time to undertake 
the annual review of the financial statements.  

 
From a financial performance perspective FY2021, broadly flat on FY2020, continues to be well down from the 
P&C’s historical trading performance. This reflects the continued difficulties of operating a charity, reliant upon 
community activities for fundraising during the current COVID health situation.  

 
There was a slight decrease in total turnover (excluding one-off and abnormal items) to $482,804, -1.9% over 
FY20 on a consolidated basis. 
 
The performance of the individual divisions was: 

 
Revenue 

Committee FY21 FY20 % Movement 

General P&C 93,775 82,298 13.9% 

Canteen 113,479 126,678 (10.4%) 

Music 121,823 120,374 1.2% 

Uniform 153,727 151,679 1.3% 

Total 482,804 492,362 -1.9% 

 
The P&C was able to report a modest increase in revenue as a result of the fundraising activities undertaken 
during Term 1 / 2 to support the new Kindergarten playground ($12,000) and the revised approach to voluntary 
contributions.  
 
Offsetting this was the decline in trading from the Canteen, reflecting the longer period of shut down in FY21 
compared to FY20. Both Music and Uniform reported modest increases in revenues in FY21.  

 
The biggest general operating expense incurred by the P&C is salary and wages, which were down in FY21 (-x%) 
reflecting the impact of the shut-down period. Other expenses (which represent x% of total expenses) were 
broadly flat period on period.  

 
The P&C reported a number of one-off items during the period, including the recognition of $33,000 in 
government funding (contributed towards the cost of astro-turf for the Canteen playground) and an insurance 
payout for $72,488, representing the settlement of the final claims for the Music program from the fire in early 
2020.  

 
Despite these challenges the P&C remains in a stable financial position and has been able to use surpluses built 
up in previous periods to support the school during the year. Contributions by the P&C to the school were up 
40% in FY21 (at $71,000) excluding the contribution towards the cost of the astro-turf (including these 
contributions were $104,353) which was match funded by government grants. 
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As a result of this the P&C reported a profit $80,232 for FY21 an increase of 52%. Removing the impact of one-
off items (the insurance proceeds and Jobkeeper) the P&C would have reported a net loss of $20,906 in FY21 
compared with an adjusted profit of $16,794 in FY20. 

 
Despite the challenging financial trading conditions the P&C continues to report a strong cash position (at 30 
September) with cash reserves increasing slightly to $443,247. Post financial year end the P&C has made a 
contribution of $60,000 to the school, to assist in funding the replacement of the Kindergarten playground. 
 
 In conclusion, whilst FY21 has been challenging on a financial front, the P&C has used reserves built up in 
previous periods to support the school community. As we transition into FY22 it will be critical for the P&C to 
focus on fundraising activities to rebuild this surplus, ensuring future committee members will be able to 
continue support.  
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Lane Cove Public School P&C Association Canteen Report  

P&C AGM 9th November 2021 

On Tuesday 21st January last year (2020) the school Canteen was lost in a fire that destroyed 

the Canteen and the Kit Kirkwood Hall.  This loss of all equipment and the physical building 

was a challenge that the Canteen Staff, Canteen Committee, Department of Education and 

school principal, Terry McKinnon, rose to magnificently – within eight days, lunches were 

provided, initially from the OOSH Classroom and Kitchen, then later from a demountable 

canteen installed near the Cricket Nets. 

The twin challenges of the Hall fire, followed closely by COVID 19, have made the last two 

years very different from previous years at the Lane Cove Public School Canteen. 

The number of volunteers per shift were limited, or not allowed at all, at various times.  Due 

to this, the P&C Executive decided to employ a third casual Canteen Assistant, Erica 

Berkovich, in Term 1, 2021.  We have been fortunate to secure her services, as Erica was 

able to take on extra responsibilities and hours for a number of weeks in Term 2 when Karen 

Solway, our Canteen Manager, was away on medical leave.  During the period of Karen’s 

leave, a number of Canteen Committee members also helped out a great deal.  In particular, 

Kailee McDonald (Canteen Convenor) and a parent volunteer, Becky Vlock, shared the load 

of opening the Canteen while Karen was away.  Becky Vlock also agreed to take on the role 

of Canteen Volunteer Coordinator at this time – and has now agreed to take the position of 

Canteen Convenor for 2022.   

Due to COVID restrictions we have able to offer neither counter service, nor cash sales 

during 2020 and 2021.   Only lunch orders are available, via Munch Monitor.   COVID 19 

forced the school into Lockdown, with the rest of Greater Sydney, at the start of Term 3, 

2021, and as part of the conditions of this, the Canteen was closed from Week 1, Term 3. 

During the September holidays the transition from the demountable Canteen occurred – 

thank you to Jonathan Heaney and in particular Tony Nolan for their help in moving 

equipment to the new Canteen. 

Remote learning stopped for Kindergarten and Year 1 in Week 4, Term 4, so Karen Solway, 

our Canteen Manager, was allowed back on site to provide a lunch service, in theory.  

However, the return of students to every school in NSW coincided precisely with the 

transition to our newly built Canteen.  During Week 4, Karen provided emergency lunches 

from the Staffroom, as the new Canteen was deemed off limits until the official handover 

from the builders occurred.  Fortunately, the handover occurred on Friday, 22nd October, 

2021, after strong advovacy by Ms Talia Morgan, Acting Principal.  We were able to inform 

the school community that lunch orders could be obtained via Munch Monitor from 

Monday, 25th October, 2021 – the date of return of the entire school community. 

For the rest of Term 4, we plan not to have volunteers onsite as COVID 19 restrictions and 

the need to ensure the vaccination status of all volunteers complicates the process.  We 

have elected to face this tricky situation by providing a very limited menu for lunch orders, 



21 
 

21 
 

minimising preparation time. This allows us to provide a lunch service with two staff 

members on each day. 

The Canteen’s financial position for October 2020- to September 2021 returned a net profit 

of $5,986.  Food Sales for the year were $113,479, with Job Keeper income of $21,151.  The 

cost of stock was $77.717 with other operating expenses of $50,927.  The net profit was 

$5,986. 

The Canteen was kept in profit for this year by Job Keeper income.  Wage costs were higher 

when not on Job Keeper due to employment of another staff member.  To maintain 

profitability, prices were increased modestly at the start of Term 4, 2021. 

Thank you to the Canteen Manager Karen Solway for flexibility and commitment throughout 

this challenging time.  Thank you to Charlene Chen, Becky Ralph and Erica Berkovich for your 

ongoing work in the Canteen to deliver lunches to the students. 

Thank you to the Canteen Committee.  In particular, thank you to Kailee McDonald for 

taking on the role of Canteen Convenor for 2021, Becky Vlock for her help with Canteen 

Volunteers and agreeing to be the Canteen Convenor for 2022, to Em Patterson for 

communicating with the school community,  to Tony Nolan for cleaning and moving and 

advising as needed.  I would like to thank Tiffany Davis for her time as Canteen Committee 

Secretary – she is retiring from this position this year.  Tiffany and the rest of the 2020 

Canteen Committee worked tirelessly at the start of 2020, after the fire, to allow Canteen 

services to be provided with a minimum of delay. 

 

Darshini Heaney, LCPS P&C President (as the 2021 Canteen Convenor, Kailee McDonald, 

resigned in early Term 4, 2021 due to her family’s relocation) 
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